
PORTSMOUTH SCHOOL BOARD PUBLIC MINUTES FOR NOVEMBER 12, 2014 

CITY HALL, SCHOOL BOARD CONFERENCE ROOM    PORTSMOUTH, NH 

DATE: WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 2014            TIME: 7:00 PM [or thereafter] 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER – Chair Stevens called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. 

II. ROLL CALL – LESLIE STEVENS (CHAIR), DEXTER LEGG (VICE-CHAIR), ANN 

WALKER, TOM MARTIN, PATRICK ELLIS, JEFF LANDRY, LENNIE 

MULLANEY, NANCY CLAYBURGH, GARY EPLER, EDWARD MCDONOUGH 

(SUPERINTENDENT), STEVE ZADRAVEC (ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT), 

STEPHEN BARTLETT (BUSINESS ADMINISTRATOR), OLIN JOHANNESSEN 

(EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVE) AND JULIA ADLER (STUDENT 

REPRESENTATIVE) 

III. INVOCATION – Mr. Sal Grasso, a guidance teacher at Portsmouth High School for 

over 40 years, recently passed away. Ms. Walker requested a moment of silence.  

IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – Chair Stevens led the Board in the pledge of allegiance. 

V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES  

a. OCTOBER 28, 2014  

MOTION: Motion to accept the regular meeting minutes of October 28, 2014 by Mr. 

Martin 

SECOND: Ms. Walker 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT  

VII. SPECIAL PRESENTATION 

a. PHS ECO CLUB – Students Madison Morris, Jordan Garrett and Wiley Hundertmark 

presented a PowerPoint, encouraging Board Members to consider adopting a 

sustainability policy. Students reviewed the club’s mission and past sustainability efforts 

at Portsmouth High School including: paper recycling efforts, construction of a rain 

garden and carbon gardens, and raising $15,000 to purchase solar panels for the science 

wing.  Three new programs this year are “Trashless Tuesdays” where students collect 

compostable foods in the cafeteria after lunchtime, a rooftop garden, and a greenhouse 

being designed and built by students. If the Board were to adopt a sustainability policy, 

students believe it will create district wide balance to ensure that all students receive a 

cohesive message. The adoption of widespread goals and actions would lead to 

successful campaigns and would create lasting results. A recent survey shows that PHS 

students are ready, willing and committed to making changes. Students finished their 

presentation by sharing a sample policy with Board members and answering questions.  

VIII. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 

a. ITEMS OF INFORMATION 

i. SUPERINTENDENT’S UPDATE NOVEMBER 2014 



ii. POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER 2014 

iii. MATERIALS SHARED AT NOVEMBER 5, 2014 JOINT  BUDGET 

COMMITTEE MEETING 

iv. DRAFT OF PROPOSED FY 16 BUDGET MEETING SCHEDULES FOR 

BOTH SCHOOL AND CITY PROCESS 

v. HANOVER’S EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP PROGRAM AT TUCK, JUNE 

2014 – Three to six administrators have been invited to participate in a leadership 

program at Tuck School of Business at Dartmouth this coming summer.  

b. CORRESPONDENCE 

i. THANK YOU FROM EdCampSeacoast   

c. ADDITION – Ms. Stevens announced that Ms. Clayburgh and Mr. Landry will be 

serving on the Joint Budget Committee. Ms. Mullaney will attend if Mr. Landry or Ms. 

Clayburgh is unable to attend. Board members asked clarifying questions surrounding the 

newly formed committee.  

d. ADMINISTATOR REPORTS 

i. PRINCIPAL LYONS, PHS – Principal Lyons reported a busy beginning of the 

school year, highlighting testing information, athletics, recent and upcoming band 

and chorus performances, guidance department college workshops, the Clipper 

Pride’s Responsible Citizenship program and other student driven activities 

including the new mentor program and Spirit Week. Board Members followed up 

with questions and comments. 

ii. DIRECTOR CANADA, CTE – Director Canada reported a busy, yet positive 

beginning of school including an update on the new Hospitality and Tourism 

Management program and how changed to the Early Childhood Education 

program are resulting in non-traditional students enrolling.  

Ms. Canada reported that the technology center is up for review, much like the 

NEASC process recently completed at Portsmouth High School. CTE teachers 

have spent the last year immersed in a self-study, answering indicators and 

preparing for the visit scheduled for March 17 and 18 of 2015.   

Ms. Canada also reported that Mr. David Lilly and Ms. Pam Wiggin recently took 

Auto II students to a top certified program in the country. Once there, Mr. Lilly 

was pleased to find that three of the highest-ranking students graduated from 

Portsmouth High School. All three students how prepared they were because they 

had taken Auto I and II at PHS.  

Chef Long has been nominated Culinary Educator of the Year.  

Smart Goal continues to focus on student soft skills. Each teacher is assessing 

what works for their subject area within the timeframe that students attend a 

program. Board Members followed up with questions and comments.  



IX. OLD BUSINESS 

a. CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF POLICY (JKAA) USE OF RESTRAINTS 

AND SECLUSION (2
nd

 READING) 

MOTION: Motion to accept policy JKAA – Use of Restraints and Seclusion by Mr. Ellis 

SECOND: Mr. Epler 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

X. NEW BUSINESS 

a. CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL TO ADJUST DECEMBER 23, 2014 TO 

EARLY DISMISSAL 

MOTION: Motion to approve to adjust December 23, 2014 to an early dismissal by Ms. 

Walker 

SECOND: Mr. Ellis 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

XI. COMMITTEE UPDATES 

XII. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 

a. WORKSHOP ON LISTER ACADEMY SUSTAINABILTY, NOVEMBER 25 

b. WORKSHOP:  FY 16 BUDGET DEVELOPMENT GUIDELINES & PRIORITIES 

c. WORKSHOP ON LATER START AT SECONDARY LEVEL, DECEMBER 9 

XIII. ADJOURNMENT - Motion to adjourn at 8:26 p.m. by Mr. Martin and seconded by Ms. 

Walker 



PORTSMOUTH SCHOOL BOARD PUBLIC MINUTES FOR NOVEMBER 25, 2014 

DONDERO ELEMENTARY           PORTSMOUTH, NH 

DATE: TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 25, 2014       TIME: 7:00 PM [or thereafter] 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER – Chair Stevens called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m. 

II. ROLL CALL LESLIE STEVENS (CHAIR), DEXTER LEGG (VICE-CHAIR), ANN 

WALKER, TOM MARTIN, PATRICK ELLIS, JEFF LANDRY, LENNIE 

MULLANEY, GARY EPLER, NANCY CLAYBURGH, EDWARD MCDONOUGH 

(SUPERINTENDENT), STEVE ZADRAVEC (ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT) 

AND STEPHEN BARTLETT (BUSINESS ADMINISTRATOR) 

III. INVOCATION  

IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – Chair Stevens led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

V. PUBLIC COMMENT  

VI. SPECIAL PRESENTATION:  RESPONSE TO INTERVENTION:  SUCCESS AT 

DONDERO – Principal Callahan and Ms. Aista Kazlauskas (Grade 2) provided a Response to 

Intervention (RTI) update and its impact in the classroom. Since last year, 44 students have 

received RTI for academic and behavior intervention, with 33 receiving targeted reading 

instruction. Twenty one (21) students made an entire years growth. Through RTI efforts, only 

four students out of the 44 needed special education services, clearly showing that efforts in place 

are preventing the need for special education services. By reviewing data patterns, teachers are 

better determining how to provide targeted instruction to each student.  

To increase literacy intervention, classroom teacher schedules were adjusted to allow time for the 

literary team to better support students. Each case manager’s background, knowledge and specific 

skillset were matched to each student’s needs. Classroom schedules were then created 

considering these new intervention schedules to assure core curriculum would not be disrupted. 

Feedback from teachers brought to light the need for more user-friendly tools to collect data and a 

more practical RTI referral forms that was easier for parents to understand. Ms. Kazlauskas 

reported that the biggest shift in thinking for teachers is understanding that their role is an integral 

part in the RTI process. Although there is more work for teachers during their prep time, the 

successes of supporting students earlier and better are well worth the effort. Board members 

followed up with questions and comments.    

VII. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 

a. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 

i. BOARD & ADMINISTRATOR, NOVEMBER 2014 

ii. INVITATIONS TO PARTICIPATE IN PORTSMOUTH  HIGH SCHOOL AND 

MIDDLE SCHOOL PRINCIPAL SEARCHES & TIMELINES 

iii. SCHOOL FACILITIES CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN 

b. CORRESPONDENCE 

i. USDA LETTER OF CONGRATULATIONS TO ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS FOR 

BRONZE AWARD –USDA HEALTHIER US SCHOOL CHALLENGE  



VIII. OLD BUSINESS 

a. WORKSHOP:  LISTER ACADEMY SUSTAINABILITY – Lister Academy serves a diverse 

population extremely well, paying for the program through out of district tuition. Principal Roy 

stated that if RJLA is to continue supporting this particular student population, two questions 

need to be answered. Can we educate students in-district for less than the cost of 

transporting/tuitioning out of district? If so, how do we provide transparent financial stabilization 

given the current state of declining, dependable out of district options?  

RJLA has three funding components: budgeted tuition in the general fund for Portsmouth 

students,  SAU 50’s agreed upon contribution, and tuition received from out of district students. 

When the program first opened, out of district students were being turned away. By FY08, the 

student population was divided 50/50 with Portsmouth and students outside of Portsmouth.  By 

FY10, out of district funding levels began to decline. The next few budget cycles were offset by 

efforts in repurposing funds and a balance carry over. In FY12, carry over funds were gone and 

Mr. Bartlett found it necessary to transfer funds.  

Some factors in RJLA’s enrollment reduction include the development of in-district alternative 

options by home districts, successful RTI efforts, and the implementation of new CHINS and 

truancy petition regulations. The last factor is the inherent disruption in the lives of this particular 

student population. Principal Roy has made as many adjustments in staffing and the operating 

budget as possible, going so far as to personally assume the guidance role. Further cuts could not 

assure student safety. 

As of today, RJLA enrollment consists of four (4) out of district students with two more 

scheduled to arrive in December. Due to reductions and the complexity of this population, the 

district normally caps Portsmouth students at fourteen (14). Currently twenty (20) Portsmouth 

students attend RJLA with two (2) on the waiting list. Total enrollment is capped at twenty six 

(26).  

Students who attend RJLA are students with needs exhausted by all available alternative 

programming and the court system. Principal Roy does not believe, as district and government 

budgets get tighter, that funding issues or being able to forecast enrollment will get better under 

the current model. Board members followed up with the following questions: Is data available to 

show different cost options for the services provided our own students? Are students better off 

remaining in the district in which they live despite cost? Could there be savings in relocating the 

program? What resources would Principal Roy like to see added? What do students do after 

graduation? What is the dropout rate? Have we compiled financial information from other 

districts to see if they are experiencing the same issues?   

RJLA’s original financial model allowed the district to build out an operating model, which 

unfortunately, will never come back. The district must assume that programming will become 

self-funded going forward and should look to create a new operating model that is appropriate 

and assures that each Portsmouth student receives the services necessary to become successful 

after graduation.  

b. WORKSHOP SESSION:  DISCUSSION OF FY 2016 BUDGET GOALS – Superintendent 

McDonough shared a memo addressing the loss of grant funding and reminded the Board that the 

district’s 21
st
 Century grant will soon expire. Energy costs have far exceeded the current year’s 

budget and are expected to increase dramatically next year. Traditional fixed costs, such as 

teacher retirement and health insurance, continue to rise as well. City Manager Bohenko has 

asked city departments to provide a status quo budget by December 17
th
. Board members then 

discussed laying out areas that over time the Board would like to focus on to become the best 

district in New Hampshire. 



IX. NEW BUSINESS 

a. CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF TENTATIVE AGREEMENT WITH SCHOOL 

CUSTODIANS, AFSCME, LOCAL #1386 

MOTION: Motion to accept policy JKAA – Use of Restraints and Seclusion by Mr. 

Walker 

SECOND: Mr. Martin 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

b. CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF TENTATIVE AGREEMENT WITH 

PORTSMOUTH PARAPROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION 

MOTION: Motion to approve tentative agreement with Portsmouth Paraprofessional 

Association by Ms. Walker 

SECOND: Mr. Ellis 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

c. CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF EXTENDING PRIMEX PROPERTY AND 

LIABILITY INSURANCE THROUGH FY 2017 

MOTION: Motion to approve extending Primex Property and Liability Insurance through 

FY 2017 by Mr. Martin 

SECOND: Ms. Walker 

DISCUSSION: 

VOTE: Unanimously Approved 

X. COMMITTEE UPDATES 

XI. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 

a. WORKSHOP ON LATER START AT SECONDARY LEVEL, DECEMBER 9 

b. FY 16 BUDGET PRESENTATION:  JANUARY 13, 2015 

XII. ADJOURNMENT  - Motion to adjourn at 8:40 p.m. by Ms. Walker, seconded by Mr. Martin. 























































CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 
LEGAL DEPARTMENT 

MEMORANDUM 
 

DATE: December 2, 2014 
 
TO:  PORTSMOUTH SCHOOL BOARD 
 
FROM: POLICY COMMITTEE 
 
RE:  DECEMBER 2, 2014 MEETING MINUTES  
______________________________________________________________________   
 
 
Members Present: Leslie Stevens, Ann Walker, Ed McDonough and Kathleen Dwyer 
 
Discussion Items: 
 
 It was suggested that a sustainability policy be considered by the Committee at 
its January meeting. 
 
Policies Considered: 
 
Amendment of Administrative Regulations (BGD) 
 
The Committee recommends reaffirming this policy and the correction of wording errors. 
 
Board Review of Regulations (CHB) 
 
The Committee considered this new policy regarding the Board’s ability to review 
administrative rules adopted by the Superintendent.  Leslie commented that this type of 
policy reserved the right, but not to require, the Board to review and/or rescind rules that 
a Superintendent might make.  She commented that it is check and balance on actions 
that a Superintendent might take.  The Committee recommended it be sent to the Board 
for first reading. 
 
Section C (General School Administration)  
 
The Committee has completed its review of the older policies and decided to continue 
review of the policy book by section.  Section C has not been reviewed in a number of 
years and Ed asked that the committee be provided with sample policies from the NH 
School Board’s Association for consideration at the next meeting. 
 
 



Competency Based Policies 
 
Ed reported on a Technical Advisory from the NH Department of Education requiring 
adoption of numerous policies in connection with competencies.  He also reported that 
he had a conversation with the State regarding this requirement and the State had said 
that they really weren’t mandatory, despite language to the contrary in the advisory.  
The Committee will continue monitoring the State’s requirements in this area. 
 
Policies for Board Action: 
 
First Reading  Board Review of Regulations (CHB) 
 
Reaffirm  Amendment and Administrative Regulations 
 
Policies for Consideration at Next Meeting: 
 
Section 504 
Sustainability 
  
Next Meeting:  Tuesday, January 6, 2015 9:00 a.m. 
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PROGRAM NEWS 

 

 

 

 

 

First Topic   

 

Elementary Schools:     

Try-it-Days at all three elementary schools has been very successful thanks to very dedicated parent volunteers 

So far this year students have tried Roasted Sweet Potatoes and Kale Chips.   Some of the Sweet Potatoes were 

supplied by the elementary school gardens.   The Kale was purchased from Heron Pond Farm located in South 

Hampton, NH and funded by the Farm to School Grant  

The big event was our Juicing Day.    The institutional size Juicer was purchased through the Farm to School Grant.    

We juiced local Apples from Duane Family Farm in Barnstead, N.H.  All elementary students experienced watching 

the apples being put in the juicer and seeing the juice come out for them to taste.    

 

Middle School: 

The Farm to School Grant supplied a Local Beef Try-It-Day.  The Beef was purchased from PT Farm in North 

Haverhill, NH.    We were pleased to have a chef from Phillips Exeter Academy help cook and serve that day.   The 

kids loved it so much they didn’t even ask for any ketchup! 

 

High School 

At the high school the Farm to School Grant supplied local Red Fish for a Try-It-Day.    The Red Fish, caught locally 

in NH waters, was supplied by Seaport Fish.   Rich Pettigrew, owner of Seaport Fish, and Matt Louis, owner/chef of 

Moxy Restaurant, graciously volunteered their time to prepare, cook and serve the Red Fish.    

Boys Soccer Team Away Game Lunches 

The High School staff made lunches for all of the boys soccer team away games.  Through word of mouth we are now 

being asked to supply lunches for the Boys Hockey and Basketball Teams. 

 

“Let me thank you both for the organization and execution on theses sandwiches (100x better than Middle St. Market last 
year!!) 

Caleb Paterson  
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Second Topic: 

Stacey Purslow the NH Farm to School Coordinator form the Sustainability Institute at UNH is organizing a 

Local Seacoast Buying group for procuring local vegetables for next fall.  Portsmouth will be participating in this 

Buying Group.   This group was formed with other seacoast schools so that we could order the same items in large 

quantities to help reduce the price for the produced purchased. 

Gleaning   Thanks to Stacey Purslow we have had a few opportunities to receive some fresh local produce from our 

NH farms.   One example was 200 lbs. of Beet Greens that we served at every school as a try it.   One little girl from 

NF had 3 servings. 

 

Visit from the Regional USDA’S office in Boston.   

 See attached agenda 

 Comments from the USDA. 

   
“Deb, I absolutely loved visiting the schools today, and meeting with you & your team in Portsmouth.  Thanks for all 

your hospitality, and also for all the hard work you've been doing.  You're really setting a high bar for SFA 

professionalism & accomplishments, and it was a lot of fun spending time in your schools.  Thanks again, and best 

wishes from all the NERO crew here!” 

 

Bob Foley 

Branch Chief; School Nutrition Programs (SNP) USDA-FNS Northeast Region Office (NERO) 

 

“Deb, on behalf of the entire FNS NERO team please let me thank you!  The pleasure was truly all ours.  We had 

such a pleasant visit to all three schools topped off by a nutritious and very tasty lunch at Little Harbour elementary.  

Kate and the cafeteria staff were incredible and passionate, the parent volunteers were well organized, and the 

cafeterias were clean, well decorated and very inviting.  I learned a lot today.” 

 

“I echo Bob's comments below regarding what you have accomplished.  It was very obvious to our entire team the 

passion you and your staff have for the students and your program, as well as the personal dedication and innovative 

creativity you have demonstrated to achieve outstanding results.  Everyone we met with today recognized and 

appreciated your leadership.   Keep up the great work! 

 

Please do me a favor and pass along my thanks and appreciation to Superintendent McDonough and his staff, Kate, 

Leslie, and the Principles and volunteer teams.” 

 

Best regards, 

Jonathan Benett 

Acting Deputy Regional Administrator 

Northeast Region, USDA/FNS 

 

“Deb,thanks so much for allowing Bill and I to show off the garden today. We couldn't be happier feeling like the last 

5 years have truly been worth it and our aspirations for the garden are finally coming to fruition. None of this would 

have taken off without you and Kate. Thanks so much for your energy, time and willingness to push this local food 

and school garden movement forward. Today couldn't have made me happier!” 

 

Margaret 
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“Deb, I had such a great time yesterday.  Thank you for letting me be a part of it.  It was an honor to show off the 

garden and talk about the accomplishments the students, teachers and volunteers have achieved over the years.” 

Bill  

 

“Thanks Deb.  Congratulations to you. It was a great visit and the schools really looked great.  Well done.  Much of 

the kudos go to you and Kate.  We are very lucky here in Portsmouth to have the two of you.  Thanks for everything 

the two of you do.” 

 

Leslie 

 

It was a great day! 

 

Kate Mitchell and I had the opportunity to visit the USDA in Boston and one of the Somerville Schools to observe 

one of their Try It Days.   They were also the recipient of the Farm to School Planning Grant. 

While we were at the USDA we had an informal meeting with some of the officials in the office.   Kate and I were 

presented with a certificate of appreciation.    See attached’ 

 

Congratulations to Little Harbour, Dondero & New Franklin for being awarded the Healthier US School 

Challenge!  

 

The HUSSC awards are a way to recognize schools that have created healthier school environments through 

improvements in the quality of food while providing both nutrition and physical activity education to promote healthy 

lifestyles.   The HUSSC is a key component in Michelle Obama’s “Let’s Move!”   We have joined a select group of 

only about 7% of 101,000 schools throughout America that are certified as HUSSC schools. 

 

I have been nominated by The School Nutrition Association and Cheri White Administrator, Bureau of Nutrition 

Programs and Services to attend the USDA Produce Safety University.    See attached’ 

 

 

 

 

Kate Mitchell Program Manager for the Farm to School Grant will update you on her progress and closure of 

the grant. 

 









Home

Food Safety

Produce Safety University

What is Produce Safety University (PSU)?
PSU is a one-week training course designed to help school foodservice staff identify
and manage food safety risks associated with fresh produce. PSU addresses produce
purchased from traditional suppliers, direct from farmers, and through the DoD Fresh
program.

The course was developed jointly by USDA’s Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) and
USDA’s Agricultural Marketing Service (AMS). Training materials based on the course
curriculum are available at the Produce Safety Resources Page.

What topics are taught in PSU?
The PSU curriculum covers all aspects of the fresh produce supply chain including
growing, harvesting, storage, and preparation. Through PSU, participants learn about
the following topics:

Understanding Good Agricultural Practices (GAPs) and Good Handling Practices
(GHPs).
Writing specifications for fresh and fresh-cut produce.
Assessing produce upon receiving to ensure that it meets bid specifications.
Storing fresh produce properly.
Handling fresh produce during food preparation and service.

PSU includes a combination of classroom training, laboratory instruction, and field
trips. Previous classes have visited fresh-cut processing facilities, produce distributors,
a terminal market, and farms.

How does PSU support Farm to School?
The PSU curriculum addresses fresh produce from all sources, including farms. Farm
to School is integrated into classroom lectures and discussion throughout the course.
Participants leave with increased knowledge of farming operations and business
practices, which helps them communicate and partner with farmers. Participants also
learn about local and regional sourcing on field trips to produce distributors.

Many participants are involved in Farm to School efforts at the state or local levels.
Past participants have integrated PSU training materials into conference programs,
workshops, seminars, or other trainings that support Farm to School.

Find out more about Farm to School.

How many classes have been held?
FNS and AMS held three classes in 2010 and five classes in 2011, 2012, and 2013. A
total of 550 participants have attended PSU . Many “graduates” now conduct produce
safety training at the state and local levels using resources developed for the course.

FNS will offer five classes in 2014.

Who can attend?
PSU is open to State Agency staff who work with the National School Lunch Program
and school foodservice program directors and staff who operate the National School

Produce Safety University | Food and Nutrition Service http://www.fns.usda.gov/food-safety/produce-safety-university
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Lunch Program at the local level.

How can I attend?
FNS invites State Agencies to nominate participants to attend PSU. FNS is accepting
nominations for 2014 classes until December 2, 2013. If you are interested in
attending a future PSU class, contact your State Agency that administers Child
Nutrition Programs or Food Distribution Programs.

Are training materials available?
Training materials and resources have been developed with the following federal
agencies and partners:

USDA Agricultural Marketing Service (AMS)
Food and Drug Administration (FDA)
National Food Service Management Institute (NFSMI)
School Nutrition Foundation (SNF)

Videos, fact sheets, webinars, and training presentations are posted on the FNS
website on the Produce Safety Resources Page.

 

Produce Safety University | Food and Nutrition Service http://www.fns.usda.gov/food-safety/produce-safety-university
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PORTSMOUTH MIDDLE SCHOOL 
 
 
 
To:  Ed McDonough, Superintendent of Schools 
From:  John M. Stokel 
Date:  December 4, 2014 
RE:  SCHOOL BOARD REPORT 
 
 
Middle School Enrollment 
2014-15     
Grade 6:     150             
Grade 7:     189             
Grade 8:     193          
Total:       532             
 
Since the beginning of the school year we had six new enrollments coming from: Newmarket, Lebanon, 
and Rochester, NH, Walpole, MA, Passaic, NJ and Indonesia.  During the same time we had thirteen 
withdrawals going to: Dover, Greenland, and Manchester, NH, CT, FLA, IL, MA, NJ, and NC.  
 
First term Honor Roll and Merit Card 
Honor Roll:  432 students (81.2%) made the honor roll 
Merit Card:  371 students (69.73%) earned a merit card for good or excellent conduct and effort 
 
 

Northwest Evaluation Association (NWEA) 
As you know the Middle School has adopted the NWEA testing program using the Measures of Academic 
Progress (MAP) assessment.  “These computerized tests are adaptive and offered in Reading, Language 
Usage, and Mathematics.  When taking a MAP test, the difficulty of each question is based on how well a 
student answers all the previous questions.  As the student answers correctly, questions become more 
difficult.  If the student answers incorrectly, the questions become easier. In an optimal test, a student 
answers approximately half the items correctly.  The final score is an estimate of the student’s achievement 
level.”  During the month of September all sixth grade students completed the MAP assessments in 
Reading and Mathematics.  This assessment gives us another data point to use when measuring our 
student’s academic progress. 
 
Results:  Grade Six Fall of 2014 
Math Survey 6+ Mean RIT Score 225.2   Norm RIT Value 219.6       
Reading Survey 6+ Mean RIT Score 219.1  Norm RIT Value 212.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

COMMON CORE UPDATE  
 
 ELA Department  
We have looked at sample test questions of Smarter Balance test and reviewed the complexity both 
horizontally and vertically. 
 We reviewed our NECAP and NWEA testing to determine strengths and area to work on and as a result 
we developed our SMART goal. 
The ELA department SMART Goal is to improve student’s abilities to comprehend and respond to literary 
and informational text. 
Each grade level has written a grade level goal and developed action steps to meet grade level goals. 
Our grade level goals will spiral vertically to develop a spiral learning continuum to meet our department 
goal. 
We are current implementing our action steps of our SMART goal. 
 
Mathematics Department 
The Mathematics Department has been focusing on a full implementation of the CCSS-M.  We focus 
heavily on the Standards for Mathematical Practice as we plan and facilitate lessons.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP1 Make sense of problems and persevere in solving them.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP2 Reason abstractly and quantitatively.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP3 Construct viable arguments and critique the reasoning of others.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP5 Use appropriate tools strategically.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP6 Attend to precision.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP7 Look for and make use of structure.  

 CCSS.MATH.PRACTICE.MP8 Look for and express regularity in repeated reasoning. 

Additionally, our Smart Goal for the 2014/15 school year is for students to demonstrate and understanding 
of the CCSS-M through rigorous and complex performance tasks.  Each Department meeting, a grade level 
presents a performance task that was implemented with students.  Through the use of a Looking at Student 
Work Protocol, teachers look at work samples and evaluate what students seem to know, what they seem 
to be working on, and what might be next steps for them (either through intervention or enrichment). 
 Teachers found that the first round of Looking at Student Work influenced their decisions about what they 
would do next with students to help them to master the content.   

 
 
 
 
 
Science Department 
The Science Department felt inquiry experiences needed to be the central theme in this year’s department 
SMART Goal. Science staff are selecting grade level inquiry experiences (both short and extended) our 
students. Many of these inquiry experiences are similar to the performance tasks that are used in the SBA. 
The department is also creating an Inquiry Skills Rubric that will span grades six, seven and eight. This 
common rubric will allow us to compare and track inquiry skills growth through the grades. 

http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP1/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP2/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP3/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP5/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP6/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP7/
http://www.corestandards.org/Math/Practice/MP8/


 

 

In addition to The SMART Goal the science department is also working on additional literacy skills. Some of 
them are as follows: 
Conclusion writing that includes referencing the hypothesis, citing evidence, explaining new knowledge and 
connecting that knowledge to past experiences. 
Identifying and communicating key steps an inquiry task. 
Practice selecting the most appropriate graphs, charts, tables and diagrams that best communicate 
observations and data. 
Decoding domain specific vocabulary using strategies based on root words, suffixes and prefixes. 
The use of domain specific vocabulary to convey understanding of science concepts. 
Using all text features to assist in the comprehension of science concepts presented in science texts. 

 
 Social Studies Department  
The Social Studies department has created our SMART Goal based on the College, Career and Civic Life 
(C3 Frameworks for Social Studies Standards).  These standards create specific connections to the English 
Language Arts/Literacy Common Core and emphasize disciplinary practices and enhance opportunities for 
students to develop the capacity to know, analyze, explain and argue.  They include the application of 
knowledge in the areas of civics, economics, geography and   history through the use of an Inquiry Arc:  1) 
Developing Question and Planning Inquiries; 2) Applying Disciplinary Concepts and Tools; 3) Evaluating 
Sources and Using Evidence; and 4) Communicating Conclusions and Taking Action.   
 
This year our Social Studies Department SMART Goal is:   
 
To improve student geographic reasoning by using various maps to: 

 Increase all students’ ability to read maps 

 Improve all students’ understanding of geographic features 

 Improve all students’ ability to apply map reading skills to make inferences regarding 
places/regions. 

This fall each grade level has collected baseline information using formative assessments and started work 
on map reading using a variety of maps.  The emphasis has been surrounding geographic reasoning 
focused on “reading” and making inferences using these visuals.  At department meetings each grade level 
has been sharing various assessment strategies and ways they are working with students to improve the 
level of thinking.  

 
 
Special Education Department 
All special educators have had their students practice the smarter balance test and the accommodations that are 
available.    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Mindful Learning 
 
The sixth grade has begun a program called Mindful Learning.  Mindful Learning is a classroom-based 
social emotional learning (SEL) program designed to enhance a child’s self-awareness, social awareness, 
focused attention, self-regulation, problem solving, pro-social behaviors (helping, sharing, and cooperating), 
and positive human qualities, such as happiness, optimism, and altruism. The curriculum we are using is 
MindUP™ (published by Scholastic, 2011).  Research has shown that students who participate in SEL 
programs like MindUP™ enhance their overall learning potential, and the resulting positive behaviors lead 
to lower dropout rates, a decrease in anxiety and depression rates, a decrease in classroom conduct 
problems and increased academic success.  
MindUP™ was created to help children understand the ways their minds work, how their thoughts and 
feelings affect their behavior. It has four goals:  

1. To foster mindful focused awareness;  

2. To increase positive human qualities, such as empathy, perspective-taking, helpfulness and 
kindness;  

3. To increase optimism and well-being, and  

4. To foster a cohesive, caring classroom climate.  

Our Mindful Learning program is informed by the latest scientific research in the fields of cognitive 
neuroscience, social emotional learning, and positive psychology.  
Through a series of simple lessons, students learn strategies to calm their minds, focus their attention and 
become more aware of themselves, others and their environment. Each lesson also teaches students 
about their brain (anatomy and function), and how they can positively influence their own brain 
development. Along with the classroom lessons, there is a short, two times a day practice of calming the 
mind through focused breathing and listening.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Portsmouth Middle School Clubs & Activities 2014-2015 
  

   
# of participants 

Girls on Track September - November Ms. Jones & Ms. Tuttle 8 
 Mountain Biking September - October  Ms. Birse-Siegel 14 
 Math Counts September - May Ms. Larkin 21 
 Lemonade Club 

Grade 6 Math 
Support 

September - June Ms. Butler & Ms. Rice 

15 
 Extended Learning 

Homework Club 
September – June Ms. Ellis 

27 
 Literary Lunch September-June Ms. Patricia Lee 25 
 SAT Prep November-January Ms. Heath & Ms. Capone 15 
 Boys Varsity Soccer Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 13 
 Girls Varsity Soccer Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 18 
 Boys JV Soccer Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 14 
 Girls JV Soccer Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 0 
 Cross Country Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 45 
 Field Hockey Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 14 
 Girls JV Volleyball Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 13 
 Girls Varsity 

Volleyball 
Fall Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 

13 
 After-school 

Ultimate Frisbee 
October Mr. Mitchell 

20 
 Student Council October – June Ms. Bouzakine, Mr. Rose 18 
 Dream Team October – June Ms. Kwesell, Ms. Provost 15 
 Gaming Club October – June Mr. Beman & Mr. Jean 10 
 Chamber Singers October – June Mr. Johannessen 18 
 Yearbook October – May Ms. Provost 20 
 Brass Ensemble Fall/Spring Ms. Kern 18 
 Woodwind Ensemble Fall/Spring Ms. Randall 22 
 Flute Ensemble Fall/Spring Ms. Kern 16 
 Community Builders Fall/Spring Ms. Kern and Mr. Utter 12 
 

Art Club   
October - December & 
February - May  

Ms. Nuttall and Ms. Shea 
75 

 
Geo Bee October - January 

Ms. Garganta, Ms. Heath, 
Ms. Curtin 20 

 Quebec Trip January Ms. Siegel 48 
 



 

 

Wordsmiths November – February Ms. Mickela 12 
 Chess Club November – June Mr. James 32 
 Drama November – June Mr. Caple 72 
 Electronics for 

Beginners 
November – June Mr. James 

8 
 After school 

intramural 
basketball 

November Mr. Mitchell 
94 

 Teen Yoga November - December Ms. Birse-Siegel 5 
 Boys JV Basketball December – February Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 12 
 Boys Varsity 

Basketball 
December – February Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 

13 
 Girls JV Basketball December-February Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 14 
 Girls Varsity 

Basketball 
December-February Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 

12 
 6th grade intramural 

basketball 
December – February Mr. Burdick 

50 
 Digital Studio December – February Ms. Nuttall and Ms. Shea 30 
 Ski Club January – February Ms. Bakkom and Mr. Davis 169 
 Ice Skating January – February Mr. Rose 22 
 

Bowling January - March 
Ms. D. Jones, Ms. Lee, Mr. 
Stokel 25 

 Girls Inc. January - February Ms. Bonner 12 
 Jazz Band Spring Ms. Kern 22 
 Dodgeball March Mr. Mitchell 103 
 Boys Lacrosse March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 18 
 Girls Lacrosse March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 17 
 Track and Field March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 55 
 Boys Varsity Baseball March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 13 
 Boys JV Baseball March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 12 
 Girls Varsity Softball March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 10 
 Girls JV Softball March – June Mr. Foley, Athletic Director 10 
         
  



Director of Pupil Support and Instruction 

Year to Date Overview 

December 1, 2014 

 

ESOL Numbers:    Total 86 students 

 Portsmouth High School    10 active/ 9 monitor students 

 Portsmouth Middle School    12 active/ 3 monitor students 

 Dondero      17 active/ 4 monitor students 

 Little Harbour     11 active/ 8 monitor students 

 New Franklin        6 active/ 3 monitor students 

*3 families have refused services at this time 

*Students are placed on monitor status by the DOE by scoring proficient on the annual 

ACCESS assessment. Students must be proficient for two (2) consecutive years to be 

discontinued from ESOL services. 

 

Title I Numbers:     Total 36 in targeted programs + NF  

 Dondero    33 students 

 St. Patrick School     3 students 

 New Franklin    All students benefit from Title I funds 

 

Homeless Numbers:   Total 28 students 

 Portsmouth High School  8 students 

 Portsmouth Middle School  4 students 

 Dondero    4 students 

 Little Harbour   2 students 

 New Franklin    1 students 

 Sharing transportation costs for 9 students (Hampton, Dover, Somersworth, Rochester) 

 



 

 Current Special Education Numbers District Wide 

 

 Total Enrollment Numbers- PEEP-12  2,670 students 

 Total Number of Identified Students  416 students 

 Total Percentage Identified    15.6% 

 State Average     14.7% 
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Parent Involvement- A Focus for 14-15 

World Café- October 22nd
  

 

Outcomes for Meeting: 
 

 Help build a stronger parent-school community for students in Portsmouth with special 
learning needs through brainstorming ideas with parents and school personnel and 

 Generate interest in participating in a parent advisory group that will assist the 
Portsmouth School District in special education planning. 

 

Focus Questions:  

 What topics do you need more information about in special education to support 
student success--resources or workshops/training or written information?  
 
Training around topics such as Extended School Year (ESY), supporting the unique needs 
of a child with disabilities, being an effective IEP team member, looking resources tied to 
specific disabilities easily found on district web site, understanding transition services 
and what’s available to students and families, transitioning successfully from one 
building to the next (easing parent anxiety around the process) 



 

 What are ideas for improved communication between families and special education 
staff and administrators?  
 
Improvement needed to district web page, explaining the special education process in 
laymen’s terms, development of a special education packet for new families, Is there a 
way to consistently communicate information so it’s not so teacher/case manager 
dependent?, parent mentors for new and transitioning parents 
 

 What are the ingredients of a successful family-school partnership in special education? 
 
Improving means of communication at the building level, building upon what is going 
well so we don’t need to recreate the wheel each year, how do parents truly know that 
accommodations are being put in place in classrooms, clarity around what are the 
roles/responsibility of schools and parents, understanding and reflecting family culture, 
understanding the budget process and choices being made 

 
 
Next Steps: 

 Meetings are being set for parents of identified students transitioning to PMS and PHS 

 Working with New Hampshire Network and Parent Information Center (PIC) on setting 
up parent trainings tied to Extended School Year (ESY) programming and Overview of 
the Special Education Process 

 Identifying a few key parents who may be interested in participating in a parent advisory 
group.  

 
 



Pupil Support & Instruction 
October  1, 2014 

Disability Trends 2009 – 2014 
(includes SAU #50) 
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Approved by Portsmouth School Board:  June 11, 1991 

 BGD 

Amendment and Administrative Regulations 

The Board does not adopt administrative regulations unless specifically required to do so by law, 

or unless requested to do so by the superintendent. 

The Board reserves the right to review and veto administrative regulations if the board deems 

them to and should the, in the Board’s judgment, be inconsistent with the policies adopted by the 

Board.  



Approved by Portsmouth School Board:   

 

 

 CHB 

Board Review of Administrative Regulations 

When a written procedure is developed, the Superintendent shall submit it to the Board as an 

information item. Such procedures need not be approved by the Board therefore they may be 

revised when it appears they are not consistent with Board policy. On controversial topics, the 

Superintendent may request prior Board approval. 











'Early to rise' wrong route to wise, teens say  

Schools study later start times 

By Brenda J. Buote, Globe Staff and Clare Kittredge, Globe Correspondent  |  August 29, 2004 

Back when he was a freshman, Adam Irish struggled to wake by 5:30 a.m. so he could catch the 

6:10 a.m. school bus for the ride from his home in Rye, N.H., to the high school in neighboring 

Portsmouth. Classes began promptly at 7:30 a.m. 

''I was a walking zombie," said Irish, 18, who graduated in June. 

Things improved slightly for Irish when he started catching a ride to school with a friend, but he 

says research supports his contention that teenagers would be more alert in class if school 

schedules reflected their natural sleep patterns and started later. Some school officials agree. 

Responding to mounting evidence that many high school students are too tired to focus in class, 

school officials in several Massachusetts communities, including Hingham and Revere, have 

changed high school start times so teenagers can sleep later. Meanwhile, educators in several 

other districts, including Portsmouth, N.H., are thinking about doing the same. 

Next month, members of the Portsmouth School Board, together with a group of teachers, 

parents, and students, will begin studying the feasibility of delaying the start of classes at 

Portsmouth High School, which draws students from several surrounding towns. Roughly 34 

percent of the student body lives outside Portsmouth -- in Greenland, Newcastle, Newington, or 

Rye. 

No change will be made in start times for the coming school year, Portsmouth school officials 

said. 

The study was prompted by a presentation made by Irish to the Portsmouth School Board in 

May, said Lyonel Tracy, superintendent of the 2,700-pupil Portsmouth district, which includes 

some 1,100 high school students. Irish served as the student representative to the nine-member 

committee during his senior year. 

''It's been a topic that we've looked at off and on for a number of years, but Adam's presentation 

is what convinced us to really examine the issue," said Tracy. ''His report was research-based and 

extremely thorough. We plan to examine his proposal and report out on all the variables -- such 

as bus routes and after-school activities -- that would be impacted by it. 

''There's no arguing with the research," Tracy added. ''Clearly, students who get more sleep do 

better in school. It's just a matter of whether or not we can change the high school class schedule 

in a practical and cost-efficient manner." 



Classes at Portsmouth High School now start at 7:30 a.m. and end at 2:30 p.m., hours that some 

researchers say conflict with adolescents' natural sleep rhythms. Studies on teenagers' so-called 

circadian rhythms show they are biologically programmed to go to sleep about midnight and get 

up after 9 a.m. 

''The first block of school, from 7:30 a.m. to 9 a.m., is basically a waste because everyone is 

sleeping," said Irish. ''Many, many studies have proven that the adolescent mind is not even 

conscious until after 9 o'clock, so it's really quite pointless to ship kids to school so early. 

Biologically, they're not awake." 

In Revere, similar concerns prompted school officials to change class times at the high school. 

The new schedule took effect last fall, with classes starting at 7:50 a.m., rather than 7:30 a.m. 

Students are dismissed at 2:20 p.m., 25 minutes later than they used to be. 

''We thought the later start time would provide us with a better on-time rate, and it has," said 

Revere Superintendent Paul S. Dakin. ''Tardiness was a problem at the high school, but it's 

improved by about 50 percent since we implemented the change." 

Dakin said the new schedule also led to other positive changes. With the later start time, the 

middle and high school schedules are now the same, making it possible for teachers in grades 7 

to 12 to meet and coordinate. ''It's been invaluable, in terms of allowing us time we didn't have 

before for professional development," he said. 

''Some parents would like to see the start time moved even later, and bring in the elementary kids 

earlier," Dakin said. ''But with 26 varsity sports at the high school, kids can't get to competitions 

if they get out of school any later. At this point, the schedule is as late as it can be and still give 

our students the opportunity to participate in interscholastic sports." 

Irish is starting classes at Middlebury College this fall. The new student representative to the 

Portsmouth School Board, 15-year-old Andrew Kinaci, has taken up his cause. 

Kinaci said he ''would wholeheartedly support the idea of a later start of classes." However, he 

noted that with classes starting Tuesday, it is ''way too late" for the school board to make any 

changes for the 2004-05 school year. 

According to Tracy, the panel will discuss the issue this fall and consider adopting a new high 

school class schedule for the 2005-06 school year. ''When we first looked at [Irish's] proposal, 

we agreed that if there are to be any changes, they would have to be for the next academic year," 

said Tracy. ''We will have to reach a decision by January or February; each of the school systems 

in the four surrounding towns would need advance notice because it would impact their bus 

runs." 

School officials said some parents have said they would support a later start time because their 

children would be dismissed from classes later in the afternoon and spend less time at home 

alone. But other parents want their teenagers home before younger siblings step off the school 



bus. They worry that if the schedule is altered, older students may not be available in the 

afternoons to care for their younger sisters and brothers. 

Portsmouth School Board member Charlie Vaughn opposes a later high school start. He said it 

would require a major financial investment and could create a safety hazard for younger 

children, who would have to start school earlier. 

''It's dead as far as I'm concerned," said Vaughn of Irish's proposal. ''The whole bus schedule 

would have to be changed around. We'd have to buy some new buses, and that would be an 

additional expense, and it would put the young kids outside in the dark waiting for their buses." 

''To change the whole high school schedule around to try to accommodate students who have a 

hard time getting up in the morning, even though some studies say they need to sleep later -- I 

don't see how this additional hour would be such an advantage for them," said Vaughn. 

Brenda J. Buote may be reached at bbuote@globe.com  
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